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Executive Summary 

¶ Reporting bank loans as a separate line item is new for U.S. insurers’ annual statements as of 

year-end 2018. 

o The NAIC Statement of Statutory Accounting Principles (SSAP) No. 26R—Bonds is 

applicable to bank loans reported in Schedule D Part 1. 

o Bank loans that qualify as cash equivalents or short-term assets are reported in Schedule 

E Part 2 or Schedule DA, respectively. 

¶ U.S. insurer exposure to bank loans was $53.7 billion in book/adjusted carrying value (BACV) as 

of year-end 2018. 

o The exposure was 1% of total cash and invested assets and 3% of total capital and 

surplus. 

o The exposure represented 2.3% of total U.S. bank loans outstanding as of February 2019, 

according to St. Louis Federal Reserve data. 

¶ Liquidity may become an issue for some U.S. insurers, particularly for small insurers where these 
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Small insurers (those with total cash and invested assets of up to $500 million) accounted for 16 of the 

216 insurers reporting bank loan exposure.  

Summary 

Year-end 2018 was the first year that U.S. insurers were required to report bank loans as a separate line 

item in their annual statement filings. Bank loans were less than 1% of total cash and invested assets for 

U.S. insurers at year-end 2018; and based on NAIC designations, bank loans primarily represented a 

source of yield pick-up (and diversification) more so than the “traditional” investments (such as 

corporate bonds). This is a positive trend, given that the market for bank loans can be volatile, and it is 

relatively unseasoned.  

While bank loan issuance has experienced steady growth in recent years, bank loans are still considered 

to be illiquid relative to other fixed income securities. The risk is greatest especially for those insurers 

where bank loans may be a significant percentage of total capital and surplus. 

The Capital Markets Bureau will continue to monitor bank loan exposure trends within the insurance 

industry and report on any developments as deemed appropriate. 
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